
11 Sea Level'' Is Coming 

Calandriello And 
Company Are On 

The Move 
By DARREN A. WATERS 

Student Council Representative 

The first student council meeting of the academic 
year got off to a quick start last Wednesday as 
Tony Calandriello, student· council president, 
welcomed the newly chosen organizational repre-
sentatives and the student citizens in attendance. 
In his opening speech, President Calandriello 
introduced the members of the Executive Council 
and discussed the basic organization and 
function of the student council. 

President Calandriello explained that the system 
of government at UT consisted of two major 
elements: the Executive Council - composed of 
himself, Vice President, Attorney General, Secre-
tary and Treasurer; and the General Assembly -
composed of the class officers and the student 
representatives from the residence halls, clubs 
and other campus organizations as well as six 
student committees, each headed by a chairper-
son responsible to the Executive Council. 

After his opening speech, Calandriello introduced 
Dr. Carl Hite, dean of students, who spoke about 
the importance of participation in student govern-
ment and ttie degree of accessibility students at 
UT have regarding participation in the "ecision 
making ptocesses which affect them. In his talk 
on student involvement, Dean Hite particularly 
noted that: "The University of Tampa is one of the 
only colleges in the U.S. that .tias student -voting 
members on its policy" making body, The Col-. 
legium." Dean Hite went on to say that he felt this 
year would be a great one for UT students and as 
always, said: "You will get out of this university 
w~at, you put into it." 

Speaking of student participation, many of the 
six committees of the General Assembly still 
need members. The following is a brief break-
down of the activities for which each of these 
committees is responsible: • 

'COMMITTEES 
-:-Proposal - appropriation of funds, revenue 

sharing (deciding who gets what, when and 
how). . 

-Special Events - Campus parties, Octoberfest 
and miscellaneous activities. 

-Recreation and Activities - Recreation and 
activities. 

-Music - Bands, dar,ces, concerts and student 
performances. 

-Movies - Films shown at Falk Theater. 
-Arts and Humanities - Cultural activities, art 

exhibits, drama etc. . 

At the end of the meeting, President Calandriello 
answered a couple of questions I asked about th is 
year's student council: 

( Continued on Page 2) 

"Journalism is literature in a hurry." 
Matthew Arnold 
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Cheshire 

78 A Good Year To Come 
By CAROL HINDS 

Minaret Staff Writer 
"We're better than we were a year ago and 
not as good as we will be next year," began 
Dr. Richard Cheshire in his report on the 
State of the University to faculty, staff, and 
administration on September 12, 9:30 a.m. in 
McKay Auditorium. 
In his State of the University Report, Dr. 
Cheshire spoke of some of the achievements 
and improvements the University .qf Tampa 
has made in the last year. One of the achieve• 
ments is the increase in enrollment. The 
freshman class has increased from last year's • 
430 new freshmen to this year's enrollment 
of 580 new freshmen. Although transfer en-
rollment dropped slightly, there is still a 22% 
increase in new students this year. Addition-
ally, more students are returning to the 
University of Tampa than ever before. This 
year four out of five students eligible to re-
.turn to UT came back. Dr. -Cheshire pro-
nounced this "the single most important 
academic trend in this year's enrollment. It 
,shows we're having more success." 
Anoth.er heartening trend in UT's progress is 
the substantial increase in funds. The For-
ward Fund has increases 83% from last year 
and now contains, without counting pledges, 
$302,000. Dr. Cheshire has set a -Forward 
Fund goal of $800,000 to be reached by 
December 31. Even Dr. Cheshire admits this 
is a "tough goal but one I feel the university 
must achieve." 
UT faculty salaries were increased by 6% 
t!'lis year. Dr. Cheshire_ made clear that this 
was "only the first step in increasing 
salaries." 

-Not content with just these improvements, 
Dr. Cheshire enumerated many goals for UT's 
future. The "first and foremost priority" he 
feels is to implement "partershi p learning" 
in the classroom. Under partnership learning 
the student is _no longer a passive spectator 
in class but an active participant in the 
classroom. The students share with the 

Instructor the responsibility for teaching 
and learning. Gradually as the students be-
come more involved in the learn-ing process, 
classroom lectures become only supple• 
mental. Dr. Cheshire feels that when stu• 
dents are required to become active in the 
learning process the knowledge "becomes 
more a part of them so that they do not forget 
what they have learne_d after the final exam, 
as happens all too often." 
Another goal Dr. Cheshire mentioned is to 
place the University of Tampa on a 1-3-1-3-1 
calendar. Under a 1-3 calendar students 
would have only one class during September, 
January and May. During October-December, 
and February-April students would carry 
three courses. Under a 1-3 calendar system, 
students would attend school nine months 
of the year instead of the present eight. "It 
is easier tor students to deal with three 
courses instead of five and students general-
ly experience a decline in morale during the 
middle and end of a school year which this 
system would help overcome. It would also 
increase UT's academic standing to be under 
a 1-3 calendar system," Dr. Cheshire said 
regarding his proposed calendar change. 
Other priorities which Dr. Cheshire feels are 
impor:tant a_re: to reaffirm and strengthen 
UT's relationship with the Tampa area, to 
improve recruitement of new students, to 
increase the scholarship fund, and to revise 
our present programs and cfr'riculums so that 
UT is "distinctly better than other Florida 
institutions." 
Despite the many goals and improvements 
Dr. Cheshire has planned for UT, he still feels 
that, "We have had a wonderful year. We 
must continue on and.it must be a joint effort. -
This is a very special place and people be-
yond this campus don't know how good we 
are. There is no problem here that we can't 
solve." 

Minaret Staff Photo 
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Calandriello . • • 
( Continued from Page 1) 

DW-ln general, what are your major goals for the 
coming year? • 

Calandriello-"Basically to encourage more stu-
dent involvement in student government 
and to establish better coordination be-
tween different aspects of campus life." 

DW-What are a few of the changes you plan to 
_ make in student council organization? 
Calandriello-"I plan to work more closely with 

different representatives from all areas of 
campus activities such as ROTC, residence 
li!e, etc." 

Voting for Freshman Class Representatives and 
Attorney General will be held September 18-19 
and Collegium elections will be held September 
26. The next student council meeting will be held 
on September 26 at 9 p.m. At this meeting the 
budget will be voted on and amendments to the 
constitution will be considered. 

Finding Time To Study 
The University of Tampa Counseling Center will 
present the first in a series of study skills work-
shops on Thursday, September 14. The work-
shop, entitled Finding the Time to Study, will 
deal with the organization of a student's time 
schedule, methods of increasing concentration, 
and ways of changing ineffective study habits. 

The workshop will be from. 7-8 p.m. in Plant Hall, 
room 312. All students are urged to attend. 

Future workshops will cover the topics of 
studying for tests, taking lecture notes, and 
efficient reading techniques. Students who are 
not able to attend the workshops but are interest-
ed in improving their study skills, are invited to 
come to" the Counseling Center, Plant Hall, room 
300 and make an appointment with Mrs. Arleen 
Shearer. 

Counseling Center 
Needs Tutors 

Tutoring is one of those jobs you do on your own 
time and get paid what you ask. It also has the 
intrinsic quality of being rewarding work. 

The Counseling Center has had a peer-tutoring 
program for two years. Students who are 
proficient in a par.icular area (and who want to 
earn extra money) have their names on file. When 
a student asks for tutoring, he is given several 
names to contact. Not all subjects are covered 
and many requests cannot be filled. The same 
holds for community requests from elementary 
and secondary school students for reading, math 
and science. 

Any UT student interested in the program should 
'contact Mrs. Arleen Shearer in the Counseling 

Center, room 300. Prospective tutors should sign-
up soon - requests have already begun. 

When,.... lee« nee4II a fnerNI, 

With 30 locations including 
2 Blocks East of Busch Gardens 

Phone 985-2687 

UT Art Winners 
By IRV EDELSON 

Rex Weller, a junior art major from Tampa, 
won first prize of $100 In the annual student 
art show, now on display through April 20 in 
Scarfone G·a11ery, with a mixed media paint• 
ing titled, "Circus." 
Second prize of $75 went to Tampa Plant 
High graduate Carl Cowden, for his ceramic, 
"Wasurnami." Paul Charpentier of Fairfield, 
N. J., won the $50 third prize with his painting 
entitled, "Study One." 
Three $25 merit awards were given to Dean 
Rusk for an untitled photo, Junia Mason for 
an acrylic and Patricia Rowan for a photo-
graph. 
Winning Honorable Mention were Bill Mur• 
ray, Leslie, Taylor and Robert Frick. 

City Of Tampa 
.. Info" Available 

You say you've just arrived in Tampa· and really 
don't know much about the city? Well here is an 
opportunity to find out about Tampa and the 
surrounding area. Available in the office of Dean 
of Students, Room 301, Plant Hall, in the 
Activities Office of the Student Union, and at the 
desks in the various residence halls, will be litera-
ture describing a number of activities and 
programs available in the immediate area. Fol-
lowing is a list of .those pamphlets and publica-
tions available at those locations. . 

1. Tampa Bus Line Schedule for the entire city of 
Tampa in case you don't have a car - you will 
find the bus lines provide ample transportation 
around our city. 

2. A map of the city of Tampa and Hillsborough 
County, FL - provided by Freedom Federal. 

3. Busch Gardens - The Dark Continent. 
4. Discover a Great Vacation - Tampa and Hills-

borough County. 
5. See Tampa - a free complete area guide to 

dining, entertainment, sightseeing, shops, 
sports. • 

6. Ybor City - Tomorrow Dawns Today - A 
Limited Historical Edition describing Ybor 
City and its shops. You will find there are a 
variety of activities. 

If you have any questions about these activities 
feel free to ask your RA or any of the Administra-
tors of the University. • • 

Help Wanted 
Bar Maids, Waitresses 

lParttime) 
• tPub inquire at Taro 

1212 W. Kennedy 
see Gene or John 

ASYLUM 
•TAMPA• 

3945 
W. Kennedy Blvd. 

(813) 879-4 720 

Concert Tickets 
For All Concerts 

Special Order 
English Imports 

Direct From London 
Tampa's Best Selection 

Rock - Soul - Jazz 
Other Locations 
in St. Pete and 

Sarasota 

Notes From The Dean 
The Contest 

By CARL HITE 
Dean of Stu~ents 

As most of you are already aware, there will 
be a contest to determine the best residence 
hall on the University of Tampa campus. As 
soon as the hall councils are elected, I will be 
meeting with the presidents of the hall coun-
cils to explain further the details and require-
ments of the individual residence halls and 
their participation in this contest. I think you 
will find the contest a challenge and also a 
lot of fun. To the winner will go a very nice 
trophy as well as a cash prize. In addition, 
there will be cash prizes for the runnerup 
and for the residence hall that comes in third. 
The major contestants in contest will be: 
Delo, Rivershore, Smiley, Howell, McKay, 
and the outlying buildings of University 
South, University West, and Alumni. The out-
lying buildings will be treated as one unit -
thus a total of 6 entrants. Each event will be 
worth a specified number of points. Follow• 
ing is a list of those events or activities. 

1. Grade point average - the greatest 
weight will be given to this category. 

2. Building appearance - this will involve a 
tabulation of the damage reports for the 
various buildings. 

3. Holiday Decoration Contest - to take 
place fall semester. 

4. Room Inspections - the Housing Office 
will be inspecting the residence halls 
three times a semester. One of those in-
spections will count in the competiti,:-.n. 

5. Best Hall Council Achievement for !he 
Year - each Hall Council will turn in at a 
pre-determined date a list of their a-
chievements for the year. A committee 
will decide which hall council has done 
the most for Jheir hall during the past 
year. 

6. Most imaginatively decorated room • 
this contest will take place each se-
mester. A committee wi.11 determine 

• which resident units are the most imagi-
natively decorated. 

7. Best Attendance at Student Council for 
the Year - at the end of a year atten-
dance will be checked at Student Coun-
cil to see which residence hall had the 
best percentage of attendance. 

8. Residence Hall Olympics - a number of 
events will be planned for one day 
which involves contests of a variety. 

9. Conservation Drive - this will involve 
either a newspaper or aluminum can 
drive, to be held sometime during the 
semester. • 

At this time there may be additional events 
.added. Very shortly you will be receiving the 
exact criterion for each competition, what 
will be involved in order to participate and 
how the judging or scoring will take place. 
,Here is a grand opportunity toge involved so 
stay tuned and make sure you do find out 
what your hall is doing and when they start 
doing it. Get involved. 

Judicial System Vacancies 
By CARL HITE 

Dean of Students 
Want to get involved at the University of 
Tampa? Then here is an opportunity. At this 
time, there are two vacancies on the Judicial 
Board and one vacancy on the Traffic Court. 
If you are Interested in being on one of those 
Courts, please stop by Room 301 of Plant 
Hall to pick up an application. Applications 
will be available beginning Monday, Sept. 18 

• through Wednesday, Sept. 20. Dead I ine for a 
completed applicat.ion is 5 p.m. Wednesday, 
Sept. 20. Interviews of these candidates will 
be conducted by the Judicial System Ad; 
vlsory Board, Thursday afternoon, Sept. 14. 
Time to be announced. The vacanctes that 
exist are open to members of any class at the 
University. There is a Senior Justice position 
and an alternate position open on the Judi-
cial Board. The sophomore position is open 
on the Traffic Court. However, as I said 
earlier, these positions are open to any 
members of any class at the University. If 
there are any questions concerning the oper-
ation of the Judicial System feel free to con-
tact Wayne Hutchins, The Coordinator of the 
Judicial System or Dr. Carl Hite, Dean of Stu-
dents. The requirements for the position are 
listed in the Student Handbook 1978-79 on 
page 55 and 56. 
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TRIVIA, TALK AND TURMOIL 
Notes From 
The Editor 

Send The Minaret Home 
By JOHN KROPP 

Editor 

For the first time ever the Minaret will be offered 
to your friends and family at home or wherever 
they may be. 

During last year's Parent's Weekend, much inter-
est was directed to the Minaret and other UT 
publications. We at the Minaret· feel that, for 
parents and friends, receiving a subscription to 
our newspaper is an ideal ·way to keep in touch 
with news and activities around the University of 
Tampa. • 

If you are interested in obtaining a subscription 
for a family member or friend, feel free to drop by 
the Minaret office at your earliest convenience. A 
small fee will be assessed to cover handling 
expenses. 

Rabbi Welcomes UT Jews 
Sunday,. October 1. begins.the' Holy Days of 
the Jewish calendar. Rabbi Frank N. Sund-
helm and the Congregation Schaarai Zedek, 
3303 Swann Avenue, welcomes all UT stu-
den_ts to all of the Congregation's services, 
dunng the Holy Day Season. The services are 
as follows: 

Erev Rosh Hashana • Oct. 1, 6:15 p.m. 
Rosh Hashana Day • Oct. 2, 10 a.m. 
Erev Yorn Kippur • Oct. 10, 6:15 p.m. 
Yorn Kippur Day• Oct. ·11, 10 a.m. 

Phi Delta 
As the fall semester gets under way, the Phi Delta 
are prepari~g for their approaching flag football 
season. This football season will allow the other 
fraternities to get a good look at the Phi Delta. 

Our successful Rush Program will soon be end-
ing. We attribute our success to our involvement 
and exposure around· the entire campus. 

Come out to the pool and have a good time at our 
campus wide pool party, Friday, September 22 at 
8 p.m. 

Editorial Material 
~ppreciatedl 

A Frosh Approach 
By ANTHONY De SORMIER 

Minaret Staff Writer 

This week's review deals with one of the most 
popular areas on campus (besides the Rathskel-
ler, I mean): the pool. The hot Florida sun makes 
the pool a natural favorite. From noon to 3:30 on 
:,veekdays and noon to 4 on weekends, you'll find 
Just about everyone there at one time or another. 

The reasons for it's popularity vary with the 
p~ople who go there. Naturally, it serves as a 
place to cool off and socialize. It's also a site for 

very revealing activities: sunbathing and 
· diving off of the diving boards. Now I don't mean 
this the way It sounds. I mean reve~ling person-
ality-wise. You can tell someone's te~perment 
just by the way they act and handle themselves 
around the pool. They allow one another's 
individuality to show through. You can tell what 
type of person ~omeone is by the way they relax, 
as that Is the time when most of the personality 
barriers come down. Also, you can guess from 
where someone came in a variety of ways: how 
dark their tan is or the way they talk. I mean you 
just- can't sit around and not say anything.' And 
you can't hide an accent. (The guys on my floor 
found out that I was from Massachusetts .by the 
way I said car). 

After listening to UT soccer Coach Jay Miller's 
synopsis for the upcoming year, I asked him if he 
would venture a prediction on how the team 
would _do this y~ar. He said he really couldn't say, 
as he. Is a rookie coach and did not have a very 
good idea on how strong the opposition would be 
this year. He did say that only time would tell and 
that we'll find out soon enough. He added that 
the team is strong with a nucleus of returning 
lettermen and a plethora of young reserves (ten 
out of the twenty-five man roster are freshmen). 
He was surprised, however, by the large turnout 
of freshm_en and the overall enthusiasm the team 
has. He is pleased by the positive atmosphere 
and a willingness to work, and he singled out a 
few players as showing leadership qualities who 
he expects will carry a majority of the load. They 
a~e lettermen Dave Schultz, Hillard Anguin, and 
Rick Bergold offensively, and Chris Ogo defen-
sively. 

Coach Miller also named a few freshmen who 
sho~ed pram is~ in practice and are in the running 
f?r either a starting slot or will see a lot of playing 
time. They are Mark Putnam, Carl Fredrickson, 
Mat Lombard, Ell Lutz, Jack Smith, and goal 
keeper Tom Graham. 

The divi~g boards ~re interesting showcase for 
personality. You can tell how serious a person is 

THE DISCOTIZER 

Coke is Provided 
Minimum dress code in effect. (shirt, shoes) 

'just by the way they approach the board. Every-
body is there, from the campus show-off to the 
campus clown. A person who measures their 
steps Is definitely a stickler for detail while a 
person who just runs off and does a cannonball is 
def!nitely out to enjoy himself. The degree of 
seriousness a person takes towards his dives 
reflects the seriousness he has towards just 
about anything else. 

Now I'm not generalizing all divers, but I do like to 
observe people and their actions (or reactions) in 
d1fferent situations. It's a good way to see how a 
person handles himself. I don't mean to make 
anyone _feel self-conscious, I'm just offering 
ob~ervatIons. Remember, the prime thing is to 
enJoy yourself (but not too much!). 

SPOT CHECKS 
Congratulations to freshmen Greg Chong, Carl 
Fredrickson, Tom Graham Atila Hanson Ron 
Kroeling, Matt Lombardo, Ell Lutz, Carlos Miller, 
Mark Putnam, and Jack Smith. They all made the 
varsity soccer team. Double congrats to Goalie 
Graham, who played a strong game in net in a 2-2 
tie with Miami-Dade South last Sunday. 

ZBT 
Welcome back! We hope you've had a great 
summer. 

We'd like to fill you in on late spring semester and 
summer news. 

On April 11, our last official meeting of the 
se~ester was held. The Brothers elected chapter 
officers for the upcoming year. Mike Smith a 
senior, was elected as our President by unani-
mous acclamation. Mike has served us in the past 
in the offices of secretary and treasurer. Erkan 
Atrek (Turk), a senior, was elected Vice Presi-
dent; Pete Cannella, a junior, was elected secre-
tary; Bruce Weiss, a sophomore, was elected 
treasurer; Lael Blackstone, a senior was elected 
hist_orian, and Ron Markoski, a s_eni~r was elected 
social director. 

Ralph Gauthier became our newest Brother in late 
April. Tasha Hair was initiated as our newest 
Little Sister. 

On April 19, The Chapter went to Disney World. 
We left Tampa at 6 a.m. and returned at 11 p.m. 
We had a super time and ret.urned in time to party 
at our house. 

Had you been in the area on June 28 you might 
have heard Pete Cannella DJ on 98 Rock (WOXM) 
on the_ir amateur hour. He played some heavy 
rock with some mellow jazz mixed In. A few of the 
regular DJ's told him he should consider turning 
professional and go to broadcasting school. He 
did a super job and we congratulate him for it. 

In July, the Chapter room and kitchen were newly 
painted by a few of the Brothers! The house looks 
real sharp inside. On Thursday, September 1 we 
gave a small impromptu party. It was very much a 
success: we drained 4 kegs! Thanks tor the 
support everybody! 

A welcome back party for upperclassmen and 
new freshmen is in the works for the first few 
weeks of the fall semester, complete with a live 
band! A pledge rush for the Brotherhood and 
Little Sisterhood is also planned. 
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HI PRIORITIES Why, Oh Why Can't I? 
A ·Minaret Challenge 

By HOWARD IBACH 
Assistant Editor 

I joined the Minaret staff quite by accident 
last year. As some of you know, I became in-
terested in our neighbor, Tampa Prep. I felt 
then, and still do, that they could play an i.1te-
gral role in the University's daily life. 
At the time I could find no better forum to 
voice my feelings about Tampa Prep than the 
Minaret. I spent some time there observing, 
listening and talking with adminisfration, 
faculty and students. Two articles later, I was 
named assistant editor of the Minaret. 
I applied for the position of assistant editor 
for many reasons, only one of which was my 
interest in Tampa Prep. I felt that I could in-
itiate change, progress and constructive, 
healthy controversy, instead of just writing 
about it, in a position of leadership. One of 
my first suggestions, supported. by John 
Kropp, was to invite a member of Tampa 
Prep's student newspaper staff writers to 
serve as a correspondent to the Minaret. 
If I accomplish nothing else as assistant 
editor, I will be happy if this idea helps 
strengthen the bonds of friendship between 
our institutions. ·-

"Teach me to fish and I wr11 eat for a lifetime." Photo by Tim O'Connot 
Albert Einstein said: "The world is a danger-
ous place to live in: not because of those 
who do evil, but because of those who sit and 
do nothing." John and I are genuinely ex-
cited about the challenges we face this year. 
A Camelot we cannot provide, but we will 
make every effort to be "Socratic dialoguers" 
in the hopes of setting at least some wheels 
of progress into gear. 
As an example, one of our ideas relates to 
student's criticisms and comments directed 
towards administration, faculty and staff. 
When a student submits a "Letter to the 
Editor" identifying a specific· complaint, a 
copy will be sent to the individual to whom it 
was addressed, for a reply. This way, the 
complaint and the response can be printed in 
the same issue of the Minaret. We believe 
this new policy will facilitate better com-
munication. 
I would really like to see more "activist" stu-
dents taking positions of responsibility and 
leadership, people who are willing to be 
participants, not observers. So instead of en-
couraging all of you to try your hand at 
writing for the Minaret, I'd rather challenge 
you or dare you. Even if you write only one 
article for the paper, you cannot go ~way 
from the experience with less than a sense of 
accomplishment and involvement. You will 
also join the ranks of people who get up and 
do something. 

Sea Level: New 
Line-Up, New Album 

The Capricorn Records'' group, Sea Level, has 
recently expanded from four to seven members, 
with the current line-up as follows: 

Randall Bramblett - Keyboards, horns, vocals 
Davis Causey - Guitars 
Jai Johanny Johanson - Drums, percussion 
Chuck Leavell - Keyboards, vocals 
Jimmy Nalls - Guitars, vocals 
George Weaver - Drums, percussion 
Lamar Williams - Bass, vocals 

All three new members of Sea Level have exten-
sive backgrounds in music. Randall Bramblett 
has played and recorded with Gregg Allman and 
Cowboy. He also recorded two critically acclaim-
ed solo albums on Polydor. Davis Causey was a 
guitarist in Randall's band and has also played 
with Gregg Allman. George Weaver has played 
with Otis Redding, Bobby Blue Bland, and Tyrone 
Davis among others. 

Sea Level has finished recording its second 
album, Cats On the Coast with Stewart Levine 
producing, at Capricorn Sound Studios.in Macon. 
Mixing was recently completed at Hollywood 

Student Council Presents: 
mini-concert 

1~drian Messenger" 
Winning Rock Group from 

Atlantis Song Festival, Macon Georgia 

Plus: 

11 Southern Star Band'' 
Saturday, September 16th 

8:00 p.m. 
Falk Theatre 

$1.00 e:v.O.B. (cans only please) 

i 

Sound Recorders, with the album scheduled for 
release in January. 

Sea Level's first album, Sea Level, was.recently 
nominated for Best Debut Album for the first 
annual North American Rock Radio Awards 
program. The awards are being presented by 
D.I.R. Broadcasting, the people who syndicate 
the "King Biscuit Flower Hour." Winners are 
being announced on a special awards program to 
be broadcast on Thanksgiving Eve. 

One of Sea Level's most recent dates was a two-
coricert benefit for the Macon Heritage Founda-
tion. Joining the band for the first concert was 
the group, Oconee, while the Capricorn Records' 
group, Dixie Dregs, opened the second concert. 
Funds raised from the concerts will go to the 
historic preservation and restoration of down-
town Macon. 

Want To Babysit? . . 
By DR. CARL HITE 
Dean of Students 

Money is a concern of many students at the 
University of Tampa. A source of income, I am 
sure, for many, of you in the past has been to 
babysit. The Office of Student Affairs would like 
to establish a list of students interested in baby-
sitting. This list could be disseminated to mem-
bers of the university community - faculty, staff, 
etc. We would also make this list available to any-
one in the community who would like to have a 
copy. If you are interested in having your name 
placed on this list, please stop by the Office of 
Student Affairs, Room 301, Plant Hall, to pick up 
your application. The application will ask for infor-
mation concerning your name, where you live, 
phone number if you have one, hours available to 
babysit, rate, transportation, and identification of 
any special age group you would like to babysit 
for. If there are any questions concerning this, 
please contact the Dean of Students. 

r,, ..................... ,,,.,.,.,.,, ......... 1 
I THE DEEP! • I 
I I I starring I I Jacqueline Bisset I I Robert Shaw I I Nick Nolte I 
I Falk Theatre I I I I Admission SOC I 
I I I Friday, Sept. 15, 8 p.m. I 
I Sunday, Sept. 17, 7 p.m. I 
l,, ................ , ...... ,,.,,~,,,,J 
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Financing Will Hurt Some Sj,artans 
Krc;,pper's Korner 

By JOHN KROPP 
Editor 

Athletic Director, Dr. Bob Blrrenkott, stated last 
year that he has two alternatives in administering 
the funds of various sports. He could distribute 
the funds equal!y among al I teams or concentrate 
on just a few teams. Birrenkott has elected the 
latter in hi,s administration. There will be teams 
on campus, therefore, who will be subjected to 
lower financing and less competition. However, 
the teams who'll receive additional attention will 
have the opportunity to become increasingly 
competitive .. 

The ski team seems to be most effected by the • 
change in funding. It's unfortunate because the 
team has been successful in the past years and 
the student interest in this sport is still high. At 
the team's first meeting there was a record 
attendance of almost 50 athletes. 

UT Skiers A Flying 
Wake-O 

By DEBBIE HALL 
Minaret Staff Writer 

ihe UT Skiers held their first meeting of the 
new season on Thursday, September 7, lead 
by former UT Coach Vicki Johndrow. Al• 
though we have lost a considerable amount 
of talent over the last couple of years due to 
graduations and transfers, V. J. was re-
assured by the number of new faces at the 
meeting. Close to 50 students attended, in-
cluding a handful of last year's team mem-
bers. 
The purpose of the meeting was to inform 
students of the prospect for another good 
season in the world of intercollegiate com-
petition water skiing. The University of 
Tampa has qualified for the Intercollegiate 
Championships, held in the spring, for the 
last seven years. Each year w.e have had to• 
beat back tough challenges from the other 
20 to 25 colleges in our conference to earn 
a spot in the top five qualifying positions. 
UT was also one of the first three schools in 
the United States to participate in intercolle-
giate water skiing. Coach V. J. was one of the 
founders of the Southeastern Conference 
water skiing program. Today, the number of 
schools involved in the program. is close to 
175 nationwide. 
We would like to congraulate Vicki, by the 
way, for her Senior Women's Overall Title 
victory at the United States National Water 
Ski Championships held late last month. She 
is now qualified to compete in the U.S. Team 
Trials next summer and is a top contender to 
represent the U.S. at the World Water Ski 
Championships in September of next year. 
Keep on skiin', V. J.! 
Weekly meetings will be held on Thursday 
nights at 8 p.m. in the River Room for all in-
terested students. This week, among other· 
things, we will establish practice schedules. 
Competition water skiing can be an exciting 
highlight in your years at the University of 
Tampa. For all you new students out there -
come on out and help us live up to our repu-
tation!!! 

- f.t1:a)Or1ablt Pried -
"No (011tr or Minjmum" 

.c;· (hap, D. & D. Nigh1) 
91'- .,.o 

"q.c; {,'-~ FRIDAY • 
... 0 ;lo' 

"'"\, ~• 0 "Drink Or Drown" 
.. ~9--" ' .,., ,o 9 · 2:30 

• "' • $5 . Men, $3 - Ladies 
AJJ You Can Drink/ 

SUNO"-Y 

SO's NITE 
Col\lUO SS,c Pr;~., 
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Birrenkott is faced with the task of dealing with 
concerned athletes of the ski team and others. I 
feel sorry for Debbie Hall, Tommy Geller; "Tokar" 
Harding, Hloward Ibach and other Spartans who 
will see sor:nething less than the amount they feel 
they deserve. However, there is a bright side'to 
the changes being made. Blrrenkott has elimi-
nated many problems that developed from having 
part-time coaches. Secondly, it is evident that the 
administration isn't content with recent van~ity 
programs but they are willing to take a few 
chances in order to develop areas that may secure 
high recognition at llT. In the long run, we may be 
successful enough to distribute finances to those 
activities that have smaller budgets. 

UT Crew has received new equipment for this 
year's season. Last year, it was obvious . the 
Spartans were at a disadvantage with the lighter, 
advanced equipment used by their competitors. 

The tennis team has had four different coaches in 
four years. I hope Dr. Judy Bohren breaks the 
trend set by her predecessors. 

Bowling Tryouts Start. Monday. 
By FRED STRIBLING 
Minaret Staff Writer 

Last Fall fifteen men and women tried out for 
the UT Bowling Team. None of the fifteen 
hopefuls had any intercollegiate experience. 
Thus the team allowed a couple of matches 
to slip from their grasp. They finished in 
seventh place, but the team's pinfall was 
fourth in the standings. 
Individually, the Spartans had some notable 
accomplishments. The Division High Game 
Award went to UT's Jim Hoyt with a 266 
game. Second High Game Award went to 
team captain Ron Fuerst who rolled a 255. 
The team high average of 179 also belonged 
to Ron. Eric Fangman and Fred Stribling won 
52 match points apiece, tops for the Spar-
tans. Don't be surprised if every record men-
tioned is topped by this year's team. 
Freshmen, upperclassmen, and the old relia-
bles from last year will be on the lanes Mon• 
day competing for a place on the roster. 
Since we do not have a women's bowling 
team, the ladies are eligible to tryout on an 
equal basis for the team. 
Tryouts will be held September 18, 3:30 at 
Dale Mabry Lanes. If you wish to tryout and 
can't make the starting time, please leave 
your name and P.O. Box number with Dave 
Jackson in the University Union. 
For all interested bowlers who feel the need 
to practice, you can polish up your game. 
Try Friday Midnight Bowling at Dale Mabry 
Lanes. 

Congratulations are extended to Chuck Kocher, a 
freshman who aced the 182 yard eight hole at 
Roger's Park during golf team qualifications. 
Unfortunately, Chuck wasn't successful in his bid 
for a position on the Spartan team. 

Bas_eball tryouts begin this week. Coach Pete 
Mulrey will work with the largest turnout ever. 

Jackie Langley, ex-Spartan basketball star, is 
playing professionally up north. 

It would be impossible to pick one all-star Yankee 
after their four game sweep at Fenway, although, 
ex-Spartan· Lou Piniella would definitely be a 
candidate. 

Tennis buff, .Harry Rosen, dropped by to say his 
ankle has finally healed. 

We'll never know how much Bjoln Borg's injured 
thumb hampered his play in the Open, but give 
Connors credit because he was phenomenal. 

'Murals 
By DAVE THOMAS 
Minaret Staff Writer 

Men's flag football and women's waterpolo 
intramurals are off to a big start. There are 
twenty-seven men's teams entered in- flag 
football and nine women's teams entered in 
waterpolo. Rivershore 1 & 2 will be battling to 
maintain the number·one position against 
teams from Delo Hall, McKay Hall, Alumni 
Building and the always tough faculty and 
staff team otherwise known as the "Animal 
House". The Pershing Rifles are not going to 
make it any easier on TKE to retain their lea-
gue title. 
All men's flag football games will be played 
on the intramural field located next to the 
soccer field. Games begin Thursday, Sept. 14 
from 3 p.m. to 6 p.m. Women's waterpolo 
games begin Wednesday Sept. 20 at 7:30 p.m 
All waterpolo games will be .ayed at the u·T 
swimming pool. There will be a women's 
waterpolo rules clinic Thursday, Sept. 14 
7:30 p.m. at the UT pool. 

Varsity Swimming 
Schedule 

1978-7~ 

Date Meet/Opponent Place Time 
Oct. 
14 Indian River 

Community College 
Pentathalon Ft. Pierce, FL 

Jan. 
6 Fairmont State, 

College of 
Charleston Tampa 

13 University of the 
South Tampa 

23 Georgia Tech USF 
Feb. 
16 Georgia State Tampa 
17 University of South 

Florida USF 
23-24 Sun Belt 

Invitational Atlanta, GA 
March 
15-17 NCAA Division II 

Championships Marquette, Ml 

HEAD COACH: 

NICKNAME: 
COLORS: 

Brad Glen 
Athletic Department 
University of Tampa 
Tampa, FL 33606 
Spartans 
Scarlet, Gold, Black 

TBA 

1 :00 p.m. 

1 :00 p.m. 
4:30 p.m. 

1 :00 p.m. 

7:00 p.m. 

All Day 

All Day 

AFFILIATION: NCAA Division II (Independent), 
AIAW Division II 

UT skiers' spirits are high, but are upset with new athletic policies. Pholo by Howard Ibach 
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Soccer Team Ties Miami-Dade In Opener 

Rich Bergold Photos by Jerry Thomsen 

Spartan Soccer 
'78 Preview 

By ANTHONY De SOR MIER 
Minaret Staff Writer 

Our sports program kicked in.to high gear for the 
upcoming intercollegiate season. The first team 
to hold try-outs, announce a roster, and play it's 
first ·game was the Spartan Soccer team. With a 
9-4-1 record last year, the team, under rookie 
coach Jay Miller, started two-a-day sessions last 
week in preparation for Sunday's exhibition game 
with Miami-Dade South, (the final score, a 2-2 
tie). 

Coach Miller put the entire season in perspective 
last week by saying that the schedule for our 
Spartan team is demanding at best. Opponents 
include such schools as Florida International of 
Miami (Saturday, Sept. 30, Home, 1 p.m.), which 
received a national bid in Division II competition 
last year, the University of South Florida, always 
a te·st for the Spar.tans, and defending National 
Division II champion Alabama A.&M., (Friday, 
October 20, Home, 3 p.m.). 

McNiffer's Crew Talk 
By MARGARET McNIFF 

Minaret Staff Writer 

This year 1s freshman class has several high 
school rowers who are psyched to continue 
their rowing careers at UT. Inexperienced 
rowers are also eager to catch the crew fever. 
UT's crew will have a strong and determined 
caliber of rowers. Both the men's and worn-· 
en's crew must bind together with the dream 
of sweet victory sparking them on. This crew 
column is one attempt at achieving the to-
getherness needed and to keep the rowers 
up to date on what has been occuring with 
UT Crew. • 
Last Friday Tom Feaster, the men's varsity 
coach, held the men's meeting. Highlighting 
the event was the unanimous selection of a 
new captain. I wou_ld like to congratulate the 
newly appointed junior captain, Joe O'Neill. 
Joe is from Philadelphia and a member of the 
1977 Dad Vail championship Four W. The 
men made a fine choice. Best wishes_ Joe! 
Under Joe O'Neill the men started practices 
last Monday. Practices are at 3-5 and 8-10 PM. 
It is not too late to tryout tor crew. If you are 
interested in joining, show up at the boat-
house or get in touch with Tom Feaster In the 
science wing of Plant Hall.. 
This year Tom Feaster is trying something 
new with his practices. He is incorporating 
subleaders to regulate practices he is unable 
to attend because of his busy admissions 
schedule this semester. These subleaders 
will report progress of the rowers to Captain 
O'Neill. The captain will be in charge of the 
practices while the coach is on the road. The 
rowers aire psyched about the idea and I wish 
the men the best of luck. -
The women's crew meeting will be this Fri-
day at 8 a.m. in the Student Union, Rm. 3. 
All prospective oarswomen and coxswains 
are welcome to attend. We need your sup-
port! Coach Dave Thomas plans on briefing 
the women on his goal_s and philosophy for 

. the program. I hope to see you there! 

By ANTHONY De SORMIER, ~inaret Staff Writer 
Last Sunday, when most of the campus was still 
asleep, the Spartan Soccer team went Ol:Jt and 
played a strong Miami-Dade South team that had 
beaten USF the day before. 

The Miami-Dade South team started the scoring 
at 12:34 during the first half on a goal by James 
Peterson. Dave Schultz scored the equalizer for 
UT at 32:06. The half ended In a 1-1 tie. 

In the second half, the Spartans came on strong, 
just like the way they had finished the first half. 
The Spartans took· a 2-1 lead on a p_enalty shot 
goal at 15:16 by Rick Bergold. UT then fell back 
on defense, trying to protect the goal advantage. 
But at 32:21, Miami•Dade tied it up for the second 

• and final time of the game on a goal by Rahmut 
Wheeler. The game ended in 2-2 tie. 

In the game, one player from each team received a 
yellow card. For UT, Rick Bergold receiv~d the 
warning and for M-D.S., Tom Maysonnet. 
Miami-Dade South missed a penalty kick in the 
first half, which proved to be costly. 

Standouts for UT were fullback Chris Ogo, 
midfielder Rick Bergold, striker Dave Schultz, 
who played the second half with a pulled groin 
muscle, and freshman goalie Tom Graham, who 
had seven saves in the game, four coming in the 
second half on varying testing shots. 

Goalie Don Peterson provided exemplary defense 
for the M.-D.S. team as he made six saves in the 
game, four of which were in the first half. A 
couple of spectacular saves ·kept the Spartans 
from making the game a runaway. 

Dave Schultz 

VOTE: 
. Student Council Elections for 

2 Freshman Representatives 
and a 

Attorney General 
Voting: Monday-Tuesday September 18-19 

Golf Team Wednesday September 20th-Runoff 

. Welcomes Freshmen 
By JON SWENSSON 

Voting Ballots may be cast in Student Union . 
Anyone interested in running see Guy Euliano 
in· Student Council office or call ext. 472. • 

Minaret Staff Writer 
This year's golf team expects an exqeedingly 
improved team from past years. The team is look-
ing to Coach Jon Seavy for the discipline to carry 
them through this year's difficult tournament 
schedule. The· team has six returning players who 
saw varsity action last year: Marshall Ames, Brian 
Claar, Bill Hewitt, Sonny Rachel, Dale Spina, and 
Jon Swensson. 

Submit ... 
Poetry, Art, Prose, etc. 

P.O. Box 2749 

QUILT 
Magazine 

.Roommate: 

This was a very successful recruiting year for the 
Spartans. A fine group of freshmen and transfer 
students have been added as well as the beginning 
of a women's Spartan team. Any women interested 
in forming a team please contact co·ach Seavy. 
All in all the Spartans are looking forward to a very 
productive year competing against some of Flor-
ida's finest golf teams. 

Single female, 27 years, looking for 
same. Apartment in Town 'n' Country 
area. Phone Vicki Kane, 932-4341. 

1111 

.... 

1212 W. Kennedy 

WELCOMES 
UNIVERSITY OF TAMPA.STUDENTS 

BACK TO SCHOOL 
MONDAY NIGHT FOOTBALL 

25¢ Draft Beer During 1st. Half of Game 

TRY OUR OYSTERS AND SHRIMP 
SANDWICHES: ROAST BEEF HAM & CHEESE 

REUBEN PASTRAMI 
WE ALSO HAVE: HOT DOGS 

P~ZZA 

TAROT PUB 
CUT OFF THIS·COUPON 

FOR 50¢ OFF ANY SANDWICH 
OFFER EXPIRES SEPTEMBER 15, 1978 
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Mulry Is Destined 
To Be A Winner 

By DON ROBERTSON 
A walk down the thid floor corridor In Plant 
Hall reveals little change in the surroundings. 
Walking to the right of the historic stairwell 
familiar classrooms·can be seen, each bring-
ing back both bleak and treasured memories. 
To the left lies a cold hallway lined with 
closed wooden doors, seemingly lifeless. Yet 
at the end of this passageway, behind a sign 
bearing the numerals "305",a heartbeat can 
be sensed. The pounding heartbeat of a man 
whose mod~rn plans and vivid ideas may 
have a devastating effect 'upon the unlver~ 
sity's personality and social status. Is he a 
superman? No·, but Pete Mulry is a man filled 
with ambition and destined to be a winner. 

I 

With an undergraduate bachelor:s degree in 
_social science, a master's degree in physical 
education, and a dissertation away from a 
doctorate in counseling education, Mr. Mulry 
seems to be well qualified for the job of Ca-
reer Placement and Vocational Choice Direc-
tor. Mr. Mulry states that his job entails many 
duties including helping students with their 
career choices, teaching them job seeking 
skills in such areas as resume writing and 
interviewing, and building a positive self 
concept within the student. 
Another responsibility resting on the shoul-
ders of Pete Mulry is that of Head Baseball 
Coach at UT. He leaves Tampa Catholic 
High School as a four-time recipient of the 
Florida High School Coach of the Year award 
and with an outstanding record of 308 victor-
ies, 42 defeats. During his 10 year reign at 
Tampa Chatholic h.is teams accumulated five 
State Championships, and have been nation-
ally ranked for the past five years. 
For the Spartans, Coach Mulry wants to gain 
national recognition and receive a bid to the 
Division II NCAA playoffs this year. He wants 
to build up the image of the athlete in the 
eyes of the faculty, administration and fellow 
students and in the eyes of the Tampa com-
munity as well. 

Linn Signs With 
Spartans 

• ' 
Harry Linn, a pitching mainstay on.Hillsborough 
Community College's powerful 1978 team, has 
been awarded an athletic and academic scholar-
ship at the University of Tamp~. 

Linn, a rightharider who posted a 5-1 record 
during HCC's 42-15 campaign last spring, is 
expected to move into Spartan coach Pete Mulry's 
starting rotation in the 1979 season. 

A Plant High Schooi' product, Linn recorded an 
outstanding 1.80 earned run average while strik-
ing out 30 batters in 60 innings. 

!'We're very excited about having Harry sign with 
the University of Tampa," said Mulry. ''.He comes 
from very good baseball programs at Plant and 
HCC and we hope he continues to progress under 
our system." 

An All-Western Conference selection as a junior 
at Plant, Linn went 17-3 in his last two years of 
high school baseball. When not on the mound, he 
played first base and averaged .330 at the plate. 

Linn, a 3.9 honors student at Hillsborough Com-
munity College, plans to major in finance at UT. 

"This is a good opportunity for me to get a good 
education and play baseball at the same time," 
noted the new Spaqan. 

He is the son of Thomas E. Linn Jr. of 3907 • 
McKay Avenue in Tampa. 

Baseball tryouts began this week. 
Photo by J errv Thomsen 

Support Your Spartan 
Athletic Teams 

University of Tampa 
Student- Council Presents 

11 Sea Level'' 
Also. Featuring: Henry Paul Band 66 Traveller'' 

Tickets: 
Student Union 

Sun Bums 

Asylum 

$5.00 
UTStlldents 

$6.00 
o·eneral 
Adm-ission 

Saturday, September 23, 1978 
McKay Auditorium 

- -
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MOONLIGHT 
MADNESS 

• A sale so big we'll need to take a break·. That's 
right ... both Custom Hi Fi locations will close 
from 5 to & Friday to re-stock our shelves. 

Don:t miss it! 

PIONEER RECEIVER SPEAKER SAVINGS 

• '"'" .. 21 ... 199 per channel. 0.3r, 
10111 harmonic dis-
tortion. SX580 

PERFECT SYSTEM STARTER 

ECI 
·SPEAKER 
The speaker to Iii 
your needs. Big 12" 
woofer. Midrange 
and Tweeter gives 

•• 

ii !ii. . 

~--
yo~ a lull range ol $ g 7 sound reproduclion. 

PROFILE 640 Save SO% 

SPECIAL SALE HOURS: 
• FRIDAY 11-10 SAT. 10-6 

SANYO FOR YOUR CAR 

AM / FM slereo wilh 8-T rack. 15 wall 
power supply. Locking lasl I.orward. EZ 
inslallation in most cars. 

BEST s97 BUY 
MODEL FT 873 

B.I.C. Record Changer 

Full lnture. / 
programable .. ,. 
automatic 
turntable. 
Includes base 
and dust cover. 

SAVE 
920 'J! 

ONLY 

587 
SYSTEM SAVINGS 

Sansui's. best selling G-2000 is the .base for this 
great system. Add a Sansui Turntable. Audio . 
Technics cartridge and ECI speakers and you're 
ready to go. 
G-2000· 
SR222 
ECl420 

5369 
PIONEER 

CAR SOUNDS 
Pioneer's great under dash 
supertuner. FM stereo with casselte. 
Separate base and treble controls 
with Pioneer 6x9 speakers. 

5169 
Shure Cartridge 50,L 
Diamond Stylus . . . . . . . . . 70 OFF 

. . . . 14 99 

. -: . '2gg·· 

Pioneer Headphones 
SE 205 ................. . 12495 

AM / FM stereo receiver with a big 20 watt 
power source fully automatic turntable with dia-. 
mond stylus with 3 way bookshelf speakers. Save 
over 50%. ERC 1405, GSR2260, Profile 400. 
BUY OF 
THE WEEK 5229 

Start with an AM / FM s.tereo receiver. Add a belt 
drive turntable. put on the Technics name and it 
.spells quality. Together with 12·· -3 way speaker 
ii gives great sound. 
SH-200 
SL-220 

Profile 620 
AT 911 

s479 
PIONEER. 

FOR YOUR CAR 
In the dash AM / FM stereo with 
cassette together with great Pioneer KP 4000 
6x9 speaker&. Ready to install. . 

$169 • TS690 

BARGAIN BASEMENT 
SPECIAL PURCHASE W. KENNEDY ONLY 56th St. ONLY • 

,~=- -=- -

-. -
l~ -~-

AM / FM stereo with 8 
track. Complete with 
~i~neer Speakers. JIL 
851, P10 .Pf6l 

sag 
Sansui Receiver Speaker Closeout 
Model 6060. s25goo IS" wooter - sggoo 
~a~a:tie. Deck 4 way system •• 

Sansui Pioneer CTF 2121 with 9000 DB. 125 

:b~~:~ .... . s149oo ..... s425oo 
Stereo Receiver Onkyo Amplifier 
.Sansui BOBO. 
85 Watts s35O00 :~i:~e~aus ~er-s24900 
wllh Dolby • Dnkyo Tuner 
Pioneer Cassette T-9. Top ot- s21900 CT.E.7272 • s25 ~ave S100 •. . . the line ..... . 

4043 W. KENNEDY BLVD. 
870-2346 

VISA and MASTERCHARGE 
EASY CREDIT FINANCING AVAILABLE 

NO _INTEREST LAYAWAY 

10760 N. 56TH STREET 
· ,.985-2212 

(Jl 
0 
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